TOWN OF STAMFORD

SELECTBOARD MEETING

January 3, 2019
(UNAPPROVED)

Present:
Selectboard:  Nancy L. Bushika, Christopher Warren, Carol Fachini, Daniel J. Potvin

and Michael Denault.
Visitors:
Joan Levine, Pat Sullivan, Carl Taylor and Tyna Senecal, Finance Committee.


David R. Tatro, Road Commissioner.


William Levine, Emergency Management Coordinator. 


James Stimpson, Administrative Officer.

Lori Shepard, Selectboard Secretary.
Nancy Bushika called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m., opened with the pledge of allegiance, welcomed everyone, and read a statement with procedural rules for the meeting.  The agenda was amended to include the state’s approval of the garage septic design and the results of the state’s equalization study.  There were no changes to the order of the agenda.
MINUTES

1.  MOTION by Mike Denault to accept the budget work session minutes of December 17, 2018 as written.  SECONDED by Chris Warren.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.
2.  MOTION by Chris Warren to accept the regular meeting minutes of December 20, 2018 as written.  SECONDED by Mike Denault.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.

SELECTBOARD ORDERS

The Selectboard reviewed and approved the following orders:


WARRANT #1  $  9,038.57   payroll 

WARRANT #2  $10,791.61   accounts payable

ROAD  CONDITIONS

1.  Dave Tatro is frustrated that the new truck is delayed again until the end of January.

2.  A resident stopped at the garage yelling at Mike Brothers and Allen Desautels, angry that his road was slippery.  Dave Tatro offered to show pictures of the road.  He had plowed and sanded not that long before and you could see a dusting of new snow but a good amount of sand was still visible.  Dave Tatro said the level of service that some people expect is ridiculous.  We can’t go out for every single flurry.  The Selectboard gave their support to the highway department and agreed that we do not have a bare roads policy.
3.  The Ford keeps overheating and Dave Tatro will probably have to take it to Carbone’s for repair.
4.  Allen Desautels will work on getting his CDL license this summer.

5.  Dave Tatro reminds everyone to refrain from plowing snow across town roads.  It is against the law and can create hazardous conditions.

RECYCLING

TAM has not been able to find us a used compactor yet.  Nancy Bushika will see Trevor Mance at next week’s alliance meeting and will talk to him about it.
EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT
1.  Bill Levine has sent over 120 letters to residents who do not have 911 numbers displayed properly on their homes.  Some have come back due to out-of-date addresses.  He has received a few responses so far.

2.  On January 31, 2019 Bill Levine and Lori Shepard will attend a meeting in Bennington to discuss the new LEMP (Local Emergency Management Plan) which will replace the current LEOP (Local Emergency Operations Plan).  He invited the Selectboard to attend.

WEBSITE POLICY

The policy will be reviewed and signed at the next meeting.

PROMISSORY NOTE

MOTION by Chris Warren to accept and sign the promissory note to complete the funding of the school parking lot project.  SECONDED by Mike Denault.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.  The town is borrowing $60,000.00 over a term of five years at a rate of 2.95% per annum.

HIGHWAY SEPTIC DESIGN

The state Department of Environmental Conservation has issued a Wastewater System and Potable Water Supply permit to install water and sewer at the highway garage.  Dave Tatro emphasized how inexpensive the installation will be since we can utilize the third highway laborer and town excavator instead of hiring a contractor.
COMMUNITY SOLAR PROJECT

Jim Stimpson informed the board that he has been investigating and working with a solar company to install a solar array on his property.  He said the company has identified several areas in town that would be favorable for solar fields and wanted to bring it to the board’s attention so the board could begin to discuss a community solar field.  He would like to invite a representative from the solar company to a Planning Commission meeting and perhaps a Selectboard meeting also.  Jim Stimpson said towns cannot regulate solar arrays, they are all permitted by the state.  The Planning Commission is working with the Bennington County Regional Commission to take steps toward choosing favorable locations for the installation of windmills in Stamford.

PLANNING COMMISSION

The Planning Commission has not had a quorum for their last two meetings since the membership has increased.  Dan Potvin acknowledged that a couple of the members have been sick.  The Selectboard may need to consider reducing the number of members so a quorum will be more easily achievable.
EQUALIZATION STUDY

The town received a copy of the state’s equalization study.  If the CLA (Common Level of Appraisal) drops below 80%, it will prompt the state to order a reappraisal.  Our CLA is 101%.  If the COD (Coefficient of Dispersion) is over 20%, it will necessitate a reappraisal.  Our COD is 22%.  This means that properties are not being assessed fairly across the board; some assessments are too low and other assessments are way too high.  Nancy Bushika asked for the board’s permission to ask Sally Bohl, the Assessor Clerk, to investigate why our COD is off and to appeal the state’s decision in an effort to avoid being ordered to reappraise.  The town has not had a town-wide reappraisal since 2004.

TOWN MEETING/YEAR END BUDGET PREPARATIONS

1.  Nancy Bushika will prepare a rough outline of the Selectboard report for the board’s review and comment at the next meeting.  

BUDGET WORK SESSION

1.  The Selectboard reviewed and discussed the 2018 budget.
2.  Pat Sullivan did not see a line item in the budget to hold donations and grant money for the community building project.  If the line item was called General Community Projects for example, it would not be limited to the Community Building Group money and could be used by any other groups collecting funds for a purpose.  Nancy Bushika had concerns about the town holding money that was not really town money and independent groups using the town’s federal ID number.  She felt the board could be setting a precedence to support every project for any type of group and did not want the Selectboard to be held liable if they refused to support a future group.  Other board members felt it was appropriate for the town to hold donations and/or grant money since the Community Building Group project will benefit the community.  Pat Sullivan stated that if they receive grant funds, the town will need to sign the grant paperwork, and support the project. Board members felt they could say no to future groups if they did not feel the project would benefit the community without being held responsible.  It was discussed that because the Selectboard gave the Seed Savers permission to create their garden on the tennis courts, they have already given their support to that group as well.  It was decided that an account will be opened by the treasurer when the first funds are collected and would be included in the Funds section of the town report instead of a line item in the budget.
3.  The Community Building Group will have a presentation at town meeting.

4.  The state has approved the elimination of an elected Grand Juror since it is an outdated position.  Nancy Bushika would like to have a warrant article so the town can vote to eliminate this position.

MOTION by Mike Denault to adjourn.  SECONDED by Chris Warren.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.  The meeting adjourned at 7:50 p.m.








Christopher Warren







Clerk 
CW/las
REMINDERS

1.  Please visit the town’s new official website:  townofstamfordvermont.org.
2.  The town clerk’s office hours are:  Monday:  closed; Tuesday:  8 a.m. to 12 p.m.; Wednesday 8 a.m. to 12 p.m.; Thursday 12 p.m. to 4 p.m. and 6 p.m. to 8 p.m.; and Friday:  8 a.m. to 12 p.m.
PETITIONS FOR WARRANT ARTICLES & ELECTED POSITIONS

The deadline for filing petitions with the town clerk for warrant articles to be included in the town meeting warning is Thursday, January 17, 2019.  These petitions must be signed by 5% of the registered voters or at least 33 signatures.    V.S.A. 17:2642(a)

The required signatures on a petition to run for an elected office are 1% of the registered voters or at least 7 signatures.  The deadline for filing these petitions with the Town Clerk is Monday, January 28, 2019, at 5:00 p.m.  Nominating papers may be picked up at the Town Office.   V.S.A. 17:2681(a) (b).

Elected positions to be filled this year are:



Town Moderator - 1 year term  (William Levine)


School Moderator - 1 year term  (William Levine)


Selectboard member - 3 year term  (Michael Denault)


Selectboard member - 2 year term  (Nancy Bushika)


School Director - 3 year term  (Jessica Tatro)
                             School Director – 2 year term  (Erika Bailey)


Auditor - 3 year term  (vacant)


Auditor - 2 year term  (vacant)


Auditor - 1 year term  (vacant)


Collector of Delinquent Taxes - 1 year term  (Sally Bohl)


Grand Juror -1 year term  (vacant)


Town Agent - 1 year term  (Sheila Lawrence)


Cemetery Commissioner - 1 year remaining on a 3 year term  (Sally Bohl)


Library Trustee - 5 year term  (Caroline Burch)
Voting will be held on Tuesday, March 5, 2019 from 10 a.m. to 7 p.m. at the Stamford Elementary School.  Applications for addition to the checklist will be accepted during regular town office hours and throughout election day.
Absentee ballots will be available until 5:00 p.m. on Monday, March 4, 2019.  Please call the town office at 694-1361.
Anyone interested in serving as an appointed board member, please review the expiring appointed positions in the town report and contact a member of that board or the Selectboard.







